MINUTES OF A REGULAR MEETING

OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS

HORIZON REGIONAL M.U.D.

A regular  meeting of the Board of Directors of the Horizon Regional M.U.D. was held on Thursday April 28, 2016 at 6:00 p.m. 14100 Horizon Blvd, Horizon City, Texas, pursuant to notice given in accordance with the law.
The roll was called of the members of the board, to-wit:
	Benny Davis
	-
	President                   

	Bonnie Moorhouse
	-
	Vice President 

	Bob Jarvis
	-
	Secretary             

	Florence K. Thomas 
	-
	Treasurer

	Dean Hulsey 
	-
	Assistant Secretary   


	
	
	


Director B. Davis called the meeting to order.  A quorum was established.  Also attending the meeting were the District’s consultants: Severn Trent Services.   Account Manager Charlie McGinnis, Administrative Assistant Elvia Munoz, TRE & Associates, Inc. Linda Troncoso.   The Pledge of Allegiance was said with audience participation.
4. RECEIVE CITIZEN COMMUNICATIONS.
Kristine Cruz who resides at 512 Ricky Zelt explained to Board Members she was upset due to her white clothes getting ruined.  The water was coming out dirty due to Horizon Fire Departments flushing a hydrant.  Ron from the fire department advised Mr. Paxton that the fire department does not need to contact the Horizon Water Company when flushing hydrants.  Mr. Paxton advised residuals were taken.  Director B. Davis asked Attorney Mr. Petrov to please send fire department letter advising that they need to contact Water District when flushing hydrants.  Mr. Petrov explained it is not the liability of the District, and is not responsible for customers damaged clothes.  Only on mechanical equipment this was caused by the fire truck who connected.  Customer claimed why she was not notified.  Mr. McGinnis explained hydrants are flushed in December.  Ms. Troncoso advised that her lines need to be flushed 15-20 minutes at the time of flush lines.  Customer advised her damage clothes was $60.00 worth of damage.  Mr. Petrov advised if it was Districts fault then District would need to be liable, but since fire department caused situation the District does not have legal obligation to reimburse.  To maintain goodwill Director B. Davis gave $60.00 from his pocket to Ms. Cruz.    
5. CONSENT AGENDA.
A:
Consider and Take Action to approve the Minutes of the Regular Meeting held on March 24, 2016 and Special Meeting held on April 20, 2016.
B:
Consider and Take Action to Approve the Payment of Bills and Invoices for Operations and Construction:  and to Approve the Transfer of Funds.
C:
Consider and Take Action to approve the Financial Statement for the Month Ending March 31, 2016.    
Motion was made by Director K. Thomas and seconded by Director B. Jarvis to approve the payment of bills, invoices, minutes of the regular meeting, special meetings, financial statement for the month, and transfer of funds.      

Vote was unanimous to approve.  

6. CONSIDER AND TAKE ACTION ON MANAGEMENT REPORT RELATING TO MANAGEMENT AND OPERATIONAL ACTIVITIES OF THE DISTRICT.  
Mr. McGinnis advised still replacing radio read meters.  A commercial meter from the Lake was replaced from Knapp Properties.  Director B. Davis asked Board Members if interested in taking over the lake.  Value is at 10 million dollars and suggested lake can be used as ponding area.  Director B. Davis asked Ms. Troncoso if lake would benefit the District.  Ms. Troncoso advised that lake has a total of $4,000 acres that is not plated and development was slow.  Ms. Troncoso did advise it is a valuable property and is 7 miles east of the District’s facilities.  Director B. Davis advised 10 million was a lot of money but would look at appraised value.  Mr. McGinnis explains the net water connections.  
Total active, inactive, for the month of March 2016 are: 10,244.  Averaging connections per last (3) months= 4
Mr. McGinnis continues with well pumping report:  Total gallons pumped for March 2016 were 142,232,715.  Wheeler well field capacity is at 34.25% and Desert Well field is at 40.80% Waste water system reports total for the month of March 2016 is 7625 and year to date net change (6 month) is 348 averaging connections per last 3 months = 6
Influent received in March 2016 was 54,449,000
Effluent delivery total was 52,271,000 well water spray field is 16,815,000.   

GLO 22,047,000 and SPUR 13,409,000 

Total plant capacity:  3.0 MGD  

Percentage of capacity:  56.2%
Mr. McGinnis reported concluded that approval was needed to send $2,776.99 to collections and $34.99 for write offs.

Motion was made by Director K. Thomas and seconded by Director B. Jarvis to approve Management Report and to send $2,776.99 to collections and $34.99 for write offs.
Vote was unanimous to approve.  
7. CONSIDER AND TAKE ACTION ON ENGINEERING REPORT RELATING TO CONSTRUCTION AND ENGINEERING ACTIVITIES OF THE DISTRICT.       
Ms. Troncoso advised 18” line is getting inspected from Horizon Blvd.  On Spray Field No. 1 Lift Station and Force Main Project awaiting on final close out coordination, and a letter was forwarded to Mr. Harold Davis and sent to Cubic Water.  Cubic Water asked to extend for response until May 20, 2016.  On RO Pre-Filtration bolts have arrived late due to rain in Houston.  Delivery of support materials for thrust restraints were delayed but have now arrived on site.  Start-up is scheduled for May 14, 2016.  Mr. Petrov advised no response yet for Spray Field No. 1 irrigation system improvements.  El Paso Hills Lift Station Ms. Troncoso explained that TRE is coordinating with the Texas GLO for an easement, and for the second Lift Station site also coordinating with EPEC for installation of electrical services.  On GST 2B Ms. Troncoso advised that TRE has obtained TCEQ escrow release, and are awaiting advertisement of project. Ms. Troncoso concluded that Director B. Davis, Mr. McGinnis and herself would be attending a meeting with the Town of Horizon City to discuss roadway projects.  

8. CONSIDER AND TAKE ACTION ON, MANAGEMENT REPORT RELATING TO MANAGEMENT AND OPERATIONAL ACTIVITIES OF SPRAY FIELD NO 1.        

No action taken.  
9. CONSIDER AND TAKE ACTION IF NECESSARY, RELATING TO THE LEASE WITH MOONLIGHT P&Q, LLC.           
Director D. Hulsey asked Mr. Daniel Garza why beverage girls are never out.  Mr. Garza explained they only have one girl working out.  Director D. Hulsey advised more players will be coming out in the summer and golfers will need more water, Gatorade’s, and beer.  Director D. Hulsey suggested to make Mrs. Pina aware that another employee was needed for Tuesdays, Wednesdays and Thursdays.  Mr. Garza reported that ice machine from downs stairs was not working.  Director B. Davis advised to Mr. Garza that buffet starts at 9:00 a.m. and early golfers come in at 8:00 a.m.  Director B, Davis would like for breakfast to start at 8:00 a.m. Monday – Friday, and advised that on occasions when he goes in to the restaurant at 8:00 a.m. there is no one to be found.  Director D. Hulsey would like more bartenders to be there, and asked once swimming pool opens he would like for golfers to go in through swimming pool area instead of upstairs.  Director B. Davis advised that he has friends that have complained about service being slow.  Mr. Garza advised that if any adjustments need to be done they would definitely comply and get more employees.  Mr. Garza concluded all these concerns would be given to Mrs. Pina. 
10. CONSIDER AND TAKE ACTION ON MOTOR REPAIRS FOR BLOWER NUMBER 3.             
Mr. McGinnis gave Board Members quote on motor repair.            
Motion was made by Director K. Thomas and seconded by Director D. Hulsey to authorize motor repair in the amount of $6,850.60
Vote was unanimous to approve.
11. CONSIDER AND TAKE ACTION ON ANNUAL MAINTENANCE OF UV REACTORS FOR WASTEWATER PLANT.                  
Mr. McGinnis advised that annual maintenance of UV reactors for wastewater plant needed to be done.  UV Reactors need to be serviced.    

Motion was made by Director K. Thomas and seconded by Director D. Hulsey to authorize annual maintenance of UV Reactors for wastewater plant.    
Vote was unanimous to approve.  

12. CONSIDER AND TAKE ACTION ON CONSENT TO ENCROACHMENT FOR PROPERTY LOCATED AT 14837 KINGSTON.          

Mr. Petrov advised he had prepared document for encroachment located at 14837 Kingston.      
Motion was made by Director K. Thomas and seconded by Director B. Jarvis to give consent encroachment at 14837 Kingston.      
Vote was unanimous to approve.   
13. CONSIDER AND TAKE ACTION ON REPLACEMENT OF 20” HDPE PIPE.             

Motion was made by Director B. Jarvis and seconded by Director K. Thomas to approve $8,500.00 for damage of relocation and repair of 20 inch HDPE pipe.  
Vote was unanimous to approve.    
14. CONSIDER AND TAKE ACTION, IF NECESSARY ON FUTURE BOND ISSUE FOR NEW PROJECTS: AUTHORIZE APPLICATION TO TCEQ.    

Mr. Petrov advised bond issue for new projects has already been discussed.  Ms. Troncoso explained that some of the projects are manhole replacements.  Ms. Troncoso advised there is 9.3 million in construction cost.  Some of the projects, process takes 6-8 months to obtain funds and process of projects need to start soon.  Mr. Petrov explained rate is at .49 cents now and increase of one cent .50 cents would be new rate.  Advised roll does not affect.  Ms. Troncoso explained 2.7 million dollars for new irrigation system, and $900,000.00 extra funds for GST-2B.  One million and half for wastewater replacements.  Mr. Petrov advised irrigation is related to golf course and would benefit Spray Field.  Director B. Davis explained if approved irrigation that would be beneficial and save influent to the Mesa Spur Drain.  
Motion was made by Director K. Thomas and seconded by Director B. Jarvis to authorize bond application to TCEQ.  

Vote was unanimous to approve.

15. CONSIDER AND TAKE ACTION ON LETTER OF CREDIT FOR EL PASO ELECTRIC TO INSTALL POWER TO NEW EL PASO HILLS LIFT STATION IN GLO LOCATION.   
Motion was made by Director K. Thomas and seconded by Director D. Hulsey to authorize letter of credit for El Paso Electric to install power to new El Paso Hills Lift Station in GLO location.  
Vote was unanimous to approve.    

16. CONSIDER AND TAKE ACTION ON REPAIR FOR ELLSWORTH LIFT STATION PUMP NUMBER 1.        

Motions was made by Director. B. Jarvis and seconded by Director K. Thomas to authorize repair of Ellsworth Lift Station pump No. 1 in the amount of $5,875.19
Vote was unanimous to approve.  

17. CONSIDER AND TAKE ON REPAIR FOR KENAZO LIFT STATION PUMP 2.    

Motion was made by Director K. Thomas and seconded by Director B. Jarvis to authorize repair of Kenazo Lift Station in the amount of $7,426.00  

Vote was unanimous to approve.  

18. DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION CONCERNING THE CONSTRUCTION CONTRACTS BETWEEN THE DISTRICT AND CUBIC WATER, LLC.    

Mr. Petrov advised that Cubic Water LLC needed additional time for response two weeks, May 20, 2016.

19. CONSIDER AND TAKE ACTION ON RESOLUTION NOMINATING GORDON JARVIS AS WEST TEXAS REPRESENTATIVE ON AWBD BOARD OF TRUSTEES.    

Motion was made by Director B. Moorhouse and seconded by Director D. Hulsey to approve on resolution nominating Director B. Jarvis as West Texas Representative on AWBD Board of Trustees.  
Vote was unanimous to approve.  

20. REPORTS AND DISCUSSION OF OTHER MATTERS THAT MAY COME BEFORE THE BOARD.  
Director B. Davis advised he had met with District’s Attorney Mr. Petrov regarding drainage projects.  Director B. Davis explained that some things are missing, but he would be meeting with the City of Horizon tomorrow.  Mr. Petrov advised he was pleased with the draft and agreement seemed fair.  Mr. Petrov also advised that responsibilities on dirt will have to be clarified, and responsibility for maintenance. Director B. Jarvis asked Mr. McGinnis on testing of fire lines.  Mr. McGinnis advised no charge at this time for testing of fire lines.  Mr. Petrov suggested that charging of fire lines can be added to rate order.  Mr. Petrov explained it is a legitimate charge and a flat fee of $150.00 can be set for flow testing.  Mr. Petrov advised to input on agenda for next regular Board Meeting.  Mr. Paxton asked if one of the STS Operators Christopher Perry can move to Tank 5.  Mr. Petrov advised a lease agreement would be provided for next regular Board Meeting.   
There being no further business before the Board, the meeting was upon motion made by Director K. Thomas duly made and seconded by Director D. Hulsey all in favor and carried, adjourned at 8:04 P.M
READ, APPROVED, AND ADOPTED THIS 26TH DAY OF MAY 2016.
____________________________

BONNIE MOORHOUSE, VICE PRESIDENT   
Board of Directors

Horizon Regional M.U.D.

______________________________

KIT THOMAS, TREASURER    
Board of Directors

Horizon Regional M.U.D.
EM/CM
